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SUMMARY
COMMUNICATION
To maintain good channels of communication, gather feedback and share learning our staff and members continue to meet with many people and groups in and out of the REH. Some of this included:
● Regular meetings with senior managers to highlight problems and nip problems in the bud

● Meeting with Advocard staff to discuss involvement of volunteers in individual advocacy

● A visit from Advocard’s management committee to the PC office
Other communication improvement work includes:
● Developing the new website

● Introducing new strategies for statistical gathering

● Using new tools and systems for workload management and prioritising at Monday planning meetings

COLLECTIVE ADVOCACY MEETINGS (CAM’s)
	Patients who have attended collective advocacy meetings

	Ettrick
	11

	Craig Lea
	0

	Swanston
	12

	North Wing
	7

	Orchard Clinic
	12

	Patients Council (Open Board Room) Meetings
	26

	Total
	58


Our CAM’s receive a wide range of feedback.  It’s fed back to wards. It’s also used in working groups and reports. Examples of feedback are:
● New patients’ experience of the induction process and what can improve it
● Lack of storage for patients’ belongings
● Patients using wheelchairs having poor access to OT facilities 

Equally as important, positive and complimentary feedback is also recorded and given back.  This included:
● ‘The ward has a good atmosphere’
● ‘The ward is spotless and clean’
● 3 staff were named as ‘three of the best nurses in the hospital’

Monday 02 August 2010 Patients Council (Open Board Room) Meeting
Peer Support Worker Mandy Scott was guest speaker and told members about her role.  Mandy’s talk was inspirational and left a lasting impression on everyone attending. 
Monday 27 September 2010 Patients Council (Open Board Room) Meeting 
The guest speaker was Susan Pollock –Training and Development Facilitator from the Mental Health and Wellbeing Team.  Susan gave a history and purpose of the Lothian Recovery Network. Several members were interested in delivering training experience and signing up with the network. Please request minutes of PC meetings for more information.
USER INVOLVEMENT WORK
	Hours attending Joint Working and Collective Advocacy Meetings

	July
	163

	August
	253

	September
	218

	Total
	634


These meetings have included:

● Releasing time to care. The PC suggested the group did a walk round wards to gain update. Pharmacy are looking to improve dispensing, to avoid delaying discharges.

● Information and advice event at The Hive.  Good opportunity to network with other services and access a different patient group.

● Acute Inpatient Forum. The PC emphasised the impact of a more acutely unwell patient population on staff and other patients.

A main campaign focus has been the reprovisioning.
PROJECT DEVELOPMENT
The PC continues to improve and develop. Some examples are:

● Encouraging volunteers to attend a range of activities such as exhibitions and performances, not just collective advocacy, campaigning and user involvement work
● Contributing to the CEC/NHS advocacy review by providing patient opinion to a consultation on the proposed models of advocacy
● The Management Committee had an away day. The day provided opportunity to celebrate the huge range of work our management cover and examine our collective issue referral and handling pathways. This resulted in producing a ‘rainbow pathway of influence’ graphic
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ADVOCACY REVIEW

CEC and NHS Scotland are reviewing advocacy services in Edinburgh. The PC contributes the views of patients and former patients. Timescales announced include:

● 6 Oct - NHS Lothian and City of Edinburgh Council will appraise the options

● 1 December – final report with recommendations on www.edinburgh.gov.uk/cpol/ 

● 7 December – report with recommendations presented to Social Care and Housing Committee

● 20 December – report with recommendations presented to Joint Board of Governance.

The goal is efficiency savings of £78,335 for CEC and NHS will match this. Our concern is that the PC was already under-funded and couldn’t provide resources to some areas without endowments funding. The endowments funding allowed the PC to extend cover to older and younger services until Dec 2010. Savings made on our recruitment budget can be used to extend into the New Year. It would cost more to stop and re-start the work than keep it going. The Patients Council feel the older people’s services are particularly under-represented. Since the work began the volume of need has been surprising.  Maggie’s response and hard work developing this has benefited and impressed patients and staff. Older people are one of the unmet groups the review hopes to extend services to. If a model or solution is not developed or agreed between current services then the contract will likely go out to re-tender. 
OSCR (Office of the Scottish Charity Regulator) Return / Audited Accounts
David has been working with Chris at Advocard and accountants Alexander Sloan to provide accurate financial information which covers the transitional period from Circles Network to Advocard.  We have been reassured that using all the financial information the Patients Council provided, Alexander Sloan can produce figures, and an independently verified covering statement, compliant with OSCR requirements, for presentation at the AGM on 29 November 2010.

RE-PROVISIONING (Hospital re-build)

No stakeholder meetings have been held since Architects Austin Smith Lord gave their presentation in May. The reason given is so effort can be directed into the proposal (initial agreement).  The Patients Council have continued to campaign for definitive, fixed dates to be announced by the NHS. We have also raised issues about challenges faced by staff and patients as a result of the increase in more acutely unwell patients.  Campaigning has included raising a question at the NHS AGM and writing a letter to Nicola Sturgeon. 

David Budd 07/10/2010
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DIARY OF MINI REPORTS
COMMUNICATION

05/07/2010 Katie James from REH individual Advocacy (Advocard) and Karen Anderson (Advocard) were invited to the Monday planning meeting. Individual Advocacy in the hospital has plans to provide volunteer advocate rolls.  The members gave advice and feedback based on their own experiences of volunteering in the hospital.  This included considering the emotional impact on volunteers and what areas of the hospital volunteers might work in.

06/07/2010 DB met with Andy Wills as part of an on going monitoring and feedback agreement.  DB re visited some issues such as the benefit of a discharge summary to patients with memory difficulties. Discharge plan summaries are something the REH did need as part of Integrated Care Pathways.  Secure storage for Patient belongings also remains on the list of issues discussed. 

15/07/2010 PW and DB met with TM as part of the PC’s regular meetings with Tim. Amongst the issues discussed were the possible closure of the nursery, new acute models of care and current problems being experienced by patients on acute wards.
20/07/2010 David met with Emma Doyle to discuss questionnaire’s to obtain patient feedback.
22/07/2010 Patricia, Maggie and David met with Tim Montgomery and Lesley Hunter to discuss re starting estate ward walk rounds.
22/07/2010 Advocard management committee visited the Patients Council.  It was a good chance for some of the members to meet Advocards members.
28/07/2010 David attended the individual advocacy team meeting. He read through a couple of CART forms selected at random, and gave updates on how the work was progressing. 

30/07/2010 David met with Chris at Leith Walk. 

COLLECTIVE ADVOCACY WORK
05/07/2010 DB and volunteer AN attended the Orchard Clinic Collective Advocacy Meeting (OCCAM). We were joined by some new faces. Feedback included the need for clarity on patient status in regards to accessing passes, and the system for accessing passes.

07/07/2010 DB met with John McMahon and Lynne from the Chaplaincy dep. People have contact the PC over the cancellation of regular weekly Sunday services.  DB fed this back and was informed of the reasons this has happened.  DB invited JM and L to a PC meeting to cover these points with the members. Due to annual leave and holidays chaplaincy will be guests at the Monday planning meeting on Monday 9 August.  The need for Chaplaincy staff to honour the NHS team new on call system and the demand for emergency chaplaincy appointments were some of the drivers for this change. Regular weekly Wednesday ‘Time for Reflection’ will still take place in the quiet room. 
07/07/2010 DB and AN hosted the Ettrick Collective Advocacy Meeting. Patients did not raise any pressing issues. More offers to be taken out and banging doors being a distraction were two issues, but generally patients were quite satisfied.
12/07/2010 DB and PW hosted the North Wing collective advocacy meeting. Some issues which may improve patient experience included patients not all doing their washing on the same day and a tumble dry needing fixing. One patient raised issues about medication and alternative forms potentially saving the NHS money.

26/07/2010 Members attended the Monday planning meeting.  They followed the agenda, which is compiled of requests, notifications, invites and other discussion points.  These planning meetings are central in the process of members being at the core of deciding and prioritising work load. 
09/08/2010 John, Lynne and Maxwell from the hospital Chaplaincy department were guests at today’s planning meeting. All three explained the reasons for the changes to regular weekly Sunday service at the REH.  Members felt better informed and offered feedback on using the remaining regular Wednesday time for reflection as a time to have a Sunday style service.

10/08/2010 David, PW and Laetitia from CAPS met with Andy Wills. The purpose of these meetings is to ‘nip issues in the bud’, so they don’t escalate to full blown complaints. All three highlighted issues brought to their attention with Laetitia highlighting Mid Lothian issues.
12/08/2010 David and AN attended the Swanston CAM.  Staff provided David with an induction leaflet and information about the ward including space to write who someone’s key worker was. David highlighted this to people attending the meeting.  At the last meeting people said this information would be helpful.
30/08/2010 David and Albert attended the North Wing collective advocacy meeting.

06/09/2010 David and Albert attended the Orchard Clinic Collective Advocacy Meeting.
27/09/10 The Patients Council held its open meeting in the board room. Susan Pollock from the Lothian Recovery Network was guest speaker who did a great job involving attendees and explaining the philosophy of the network. A number of members expressed an interest in joining the network. 

28/09/10 David met with members of the management committee to write up a letter to Nicola Sturgeon highlighting concerns over the continuing delayed reprovisioning and the need for a new hospital.

USER INVOLVEMENT WORK
06/07/2010 DB and PW attended the Strategic Development Group. Amongst a packed agenda was a presentation by Equally Connected whose focus is ‘Learning from Black and minority ethnic communities to improve mental health and wellbeing’. More info on (0131) 2430113. The report on new models of acute care was discussed flagging up concerns about the need for other partnership services to be involved. Another point was the recognised need for further user consultation regarding the advocacy review.
12/07/2010 DB attended the Releasing Time To Care meeting. DB suggested the group visited wards to gain insight and monitor progress. A RTTC facilitator will be recruited the end of July. Pharmacy are looking for ways to improve med prescribing and dispensing, to avoid patients having to delay discharge waiting on meds.

28/07/2010 David attended the first information and advice event at the HIVE.  It was a good opportunity to network with other services, but in future meetings will start later in a move to increase numbers of patients attending.
17/08/2010 At the Acute Inpatient Forum the PC emphasised the impact the increase in more acutely unwell patients are having of current services, staff and other patients.  We pressed for what is happening now to deal with this challenge. We were told:

· The consultant set up will be changing, reducing the numbers of consultants on wards and matching them with North and South services. This will happen Sept / Oct

· A patients safety group is organised with the opportunity to take immediate action on incidents

· There is an incident management group looking at violence and aggression.

· The fifth ward will be upgraded and ready for patients in December.

25/08/2010 David and AN attended the Hive advisory meetings. We learnt of a great new project developed by the OT department.  Different walks are designed round the REH. A patient has designed maps and coloured tape shows the way. 

09-10/09/10 David attended a designing public spaces workshop delivered by The Glass House architect company. In partnership with Artlink and OT staff David gained insight into what makes a public space work and developed ideas and a model for a proposed development of a children’s play area in the REH grounds.

PROJECT DEVELOPMENT

12/07/2010 The PC was pleased to meet a prospective new volunteer member M was in at the deep end attending a packed Monday planning meeting. The PC is pleased to have them on board. Nutrition work was one area of interest quickly identified.

29/07/2010 David and other volunteers attended the volunteer centres rewarding volunteer’s event held in the garden area at the Patients Council office.

02/08/2010 David and Maggie met with Joint Programme Manager to discuss and organise a consultation with Patients Council service users about the 6 options for advocacy in Edinburgh.  Maggie gave advice on the papers. Edit them down into a more user friendly version.  David suggested using flip charts to illustrate the current situation, explain the goal and explore the options identified. Post it notes could be used to capture people’s feedback.
02/08/2010 The Patients Council welcomed REH peer support worker Mandy Scott, as the guest speaker.  Mandy’s talk enlightened members to the role of peer support and her frank and honest account of her own experience inspired members and left a real impression on everyone attending.
10/08/2010 David and volunteers attended presentations highlighting approaches and considerations in the treatment of trauma.  Presentations included staff from the Rivers Centre who described the work they do.
13/08/2010 Members and staff attended the hospital Fete. The Patients Council received two awards for their garden in partnership with out patients. 

16/08/2010 Member K chaired todays planning meeting which included decisions on issues being experienced by Orchard Clinic patients and identifying members for different requests. Members will be chairing these Monday planning meetings from now on.

17/08/2010 David Maggie and M met with Tom Arnott to discuss concerns with the current Patients Council office and options for a move to a new office.

19/08/2010 David met with members to prepare for the Advocacy options consultation today

19/08/2010 Members attended a consultation on the 6 proposed options for models of how advocacy services may be provided in Edinburgh.

23/08/2010 Management Committee Away Day. The away day provides time for the Management Committee to reflect on their volunteering and how the Patients Council can improve.  This years away day also provided opportunity to celebrate the huge amount of work the volunteers cover and the achievements of the team. The day started with listing the range of work we are involved in and personal achievements members wanted to share. The day then moved on to analysing the full pathway a referral might take, by mapping this out.  We then read out several scenarios to see how they related to the map and debate if they were work the PC should take on.

27/08/2010 David and Maggie attended the Advocacy Review meeting, for providers. Alistair Watt began by saying they will outline what will be shared, a written summary will be produced, this will say advantages and disadvantages of options.  The scoring framework will be explained, along with the financial framework and who is on the team.  A time line will be explained. The 6 October is the deadline for signing off.  The 1 Sept is the deadline for getting responses to the questionnaire in. We then discussed each option listing pros and cons. An important discussion was then had about the benefits of option 1b, emphasising the commissioner’s duty to make clear decisions on current arrangements and what overheads should be cut.

03/09/2010 David met with Chris at Advocard head office
OSCR (Office of the Scottish Charity Regulator) Return / Audited Accounts
RE-PROVISIONING (Hospital re build) Please see summary pages.
David Budd 07/10/2010
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